
    January 29, 2015 

 
SENATE BILL NO. 854 

 

To the Senate: 

 This bill requires certain health care and assisted-living 

facilities to be equipped with generators or be generator ready 

within three years.  While I support the sponsors’ desire to 

increase preparedness at facilities serving vulnerable 

populations, the State’s recent experience with natural 

disasters has taught us lessons that should be incorporated into 

this bill to improve its efficacy, affordability, and 

implementation.  As such, I am returning Senate Bill No. 854 

with my recommendations for reconsideration pursuant to Article 

V, Section I, Paragraph 14 of the New Jersey Constitution. 

 This bill is designed to ensure that facilities with at-

risk populations can continue to operate even when there is a 

complete or partial power outage.  At its core, the bill 

requires facilities to be generator ready or possess an on-site 

generator within three years.  When it comes to protecting our 

at-risk populations, we should not only make contingency plans 

for outages but also take this opportunity to make our emergency 

facility infrastructure more energy efficient and energy 

resilient. 

With that in mind, I am recommending changes that will not 

mandate one preferred method of energy backup over another, but 

instead permit facilities to choose from several energy 

efficient and energy resilient options.  I am similarly 

including a provision that allows facilities to seek funding for 

distributed energy resources from the recently established 

Energy Resilience Bank.  While fuel-powered generators are a 

reliable and cost-effective backup power source, the State must 

continue to stay abreast of engineering advances, such as 

distributed energy resources, that can mitigate future outages.  
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Given the availability of funding from the Energy Resilience 

Bank, as well as existing funding from New Jersey Health Care 

Facilities Financing Authority, I am removing the duplicative 

portion of this bill that directs the Economic Development 

Authority to administer similar funding. 

New Jersey must continue to use all of its available 

resources in the most effective and efficient manner so that we 

are prepared for any event, large or small.  This bill provides 

invaluable protections to at-risk patients and residents who 

otherwise might be evacuated to other locations.  With these 

modest changes, the bill will help modernize our energy 

infrastructure and strengthen our commitment to energy 

resilience. 

Accordingly, I herewith return Senate Bill No. 854 and 

recommend that it be amended as follows: 

Page 2, Title, Line 2: After “generators” 
delete “,” and insert 
“and” 

 
Page 2, Title, Lines 2-3: Delete “, and amending 

P.L.1974, c.80” 
 
Page 2, Section 1, Line 8: After “section:” insert 
  ““Commissioner” means 

the Commissioner of 
Community Affairs; 

 
  “Department” means the 

Department of Community 
Affairs;  

 
  “Distributed Energy 

Resource” or “DER” means 
an energy efficient 
technology, approved by 
the Energy Resilience 
Bank, capable of 
supporting emergency 
operations in a facility 
during a prolonged 
electrical outage;  

 
  “Energy Resilience Bank” 

or “ERB” means the 
financing initiative 
administered through a 
joint collaboration by 
the New Jersey Board of 
Public Utilities and the 
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New Jersey Economic 
Development Authority  
to provide grant or loan 
funding to facilities 
that meet specified 
requirements established 
by the ERB to aid in the 
cost of the installation 
of a DER;” 

 
Page 2, Section 1, Line 15: After “facility;” delete 

“and” 
 
Page 2, Section 1, Line 18: After “power” delete “.” 

and insert “; and 
  “Health Care Plan Review 

Unit” means the Health 
Care Plan Review Unit, 
or its successor,  in 
the Department of 
Community Affairs.” 

 
Page 2, Section 1, Line 19:  Delete “three years” and 

insert “one year” 
 
Page 2, Section 1, Line 21:  Delete “generator ready” 

and insert “equipped 
with an electrical 
transfer switch and 
wiring that complies 
with applicable 
standards administered 
by the Health Care Plan 
Review Unit and have a 
signed contract to have 
a generator delivered to 
the facility in the 
event of a power outage 
that:  

(i) can be 
connected to the 
electrical transfer 
switch;  

(ii)  provides 
backup electrical power 
that meets the 
requirements of 
subsection c. of this 
section; and  

(iii) complies with 
applicable standards 
administered by the 
Health Care Plan Review 
Unit” 

 
Page 2, Section 1, Line 22:  Delete “be equipped with 

an on-site generator” 
and insert “have a 
signed contract to have 
an on-site generator 
installed at the 
facility within three 
years of the effective 
date of this act that:  
 (i) provides backup 
electrical power that 
meets the requirements 
of subsection c.  of 
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this section in the 
event of a power outage; 
and  

   (ii) complies with 
applicable standards 
administered by the 
Health Care Plan Review 
Unit” 

 
Page 2, Section 1, Line 24: Delete “24” and insert 

“48” 
 
Page 2, Section 1, Line 26: After “medications” 

insert “and at least one 
refrigerator for 
perishable food” 

 
Page 3, Section 1, Line 4: After “residents.” 

insert “e.  The facility 
shall obtain the review 
and approval of the 
Health Care Plan Review 
Unit for the 
installation of the 
contracted-for transfer 
switch and generator. 
 f. A facility that 
elects to proceed with 
an on-site generator 
shall have the on-site 
generator:  
 (1) checked weekly;  
 (2) tested under 
load monthly; and  
 (3) serviced in 
accordance with 
manufacturer 
instructions. 
The facility shall 
maintain a log of the 
testing and service 
required by this 
subsection and shall 
provide the log to the 
Department upon request. 
 g.   The Commissioner 
or his or her designee 
may waive the transfer 
switch or on-site 
generator requirement 
if, in his or her 
opinion, such waiver 
would not endanger the 
life, safety, or health 
of residents, patients 
or the public and the 
following conditions are 
met:  
 (1) the facility 
seeking a waiver has 
applied in writing to 
the Department’s 
Division of Certificate 
of Need and Licensing 
with the following 
information:  
 (i) a statement 
from the facility 



 
 
 
 
5 
 

 
indicating that it has 
applied for an ERB grant 
or loan for the 
installation of a DER 
energy source and the 
estimated date that ERB 
will issue a 
determination approving 
or denying the 
application, or written 
assurance from the 
facility of alternative 
means of financing the 
DER energy source;  
 (ii) a statement 
describing the DER 
energy source, the 
facility equipment and 
services the DER energy 
source can support, and 
the duration of time 
that the equipment and 
services will be 
supported; and   
 (iii) if the 
facility is seeking an 
ERB grant or loan, a 
copy of the completed 
application submitted to 
the ERB.  
 (2) the facility 
shall supplement the 
waiver application by 
submitting a copy of:  
 (i) the ERB’s 
determination letter to 
the Department’s 
Division of Certificate 
of Need and Licensing 
upon the facility’s 
receipt thereof; or  
 (ii) written 
confirmation of 
alternative means of 
financing.  

h. The Commissioner 
or his or her designee 
may request additional 
information before 
processing the request 
for a waiver.  

i. If the 
Commissioner or his or 
her designee denies a 
DER waiver application, 
the facility must comply 
with the transfer switch 
or on-site generator 
requirement within one 
year from the date of 
the denial of the DER 
waiver.  

  



 
 
 
 
6 
 

 
j. A waiver request 

submitted for reasons 
other than installation 
of a DER energy source 
shall comply with 
N.J.A.C. 8:43E-5.6.” 

 
Page 3, Section 2, Lines 6-46: Delete in their entirety  
  
Page 4, Section 2, Lines 1-2: Delete in their entirety 
 
Page 4, Section 3, Lines 4-7: Delete in their entirety 
 
Page 4, Section 4, Line 9-47: Delete in their entirety 
 
Page 5, Section 4, Lines 1-46: Delete in their entirety 
 
Page 6, Section 4, Lines 1-46: Delete in their entirety 
 
Page 7, Section 4, Lines 1-47: Delete in their entirety 
 
Page 8, Section 4, Lines 1-47: Delete in their entirety 
 
Page 9, Section 4, Lines 1-47: Delete in their entirety 
 
Page 10, Section 4, Lines 1-8: Delete in their entirety 
 
Page 10, Section 5, Line 10:  Delete “5.” and insert 

“2.” 
 

Respectfully, 
 

 [seal]  /s/ Chris Christie 
 
Governor 

 
 
 
Attest: 
 
/s/ Paul B. Matey 
 
Deputy Chief Counsel to the Governor 
 


